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[Dr. McKinley, message What Do Deacons Do? ]  <398>  
Rick I’m so thankful for you and our instrumentalists tonight for 
expressing in song something that I believe to be the prayer of the heart 
of everyone who names the name of Jesus Christ, that we would not live to 
bring shame to the name of Christ, but that we would bear the name of 
Christ in such a way that those who see us and those who know us would 
know of the whole hearted commitment that we have to Him and of our desire 
to know Him and to make Him known in all things in life. 
 
You know I believe that every time we start a new year it’s always 
important to a…, take time to remember and to take time to refocus a…, in 
fact our month January, actually comes from the name of an ancient Roman 
god by the name of Janus and while I don’t believe in Janus I will tell 
you that Janus was the figure that had 2 faces, one pointing one direction 
and one pointing the other. Janus was the god of the gateway, a…, the god 
of passage between what ended and what began and so our word January, 
because we use, as though it were something of the inheritance of the 
Roman calendar is a…, the day of new beginning, looking back and looking 
ahead and that’s where we stand tonight as in a time of looking back at 
where we’ve been and looking ahead to what God is gonna do this year in 
the life and the ministry of our church. In the week between Christmas and 
New Years I cut through the auditorium one day and a…, as I walked through 
this worship center, quiet, calm I couldn’t help but contrast what it had 
been like in the month of December, so many hundreds and thousands of 
people had made their way into this place, but on this day when I came 
through all of the decorum and all of the a…, arrangements that had been 
done for the Dallas Christmas Festival had been taken down. In fact it was 
when we finished all of the Christmas celebrations and the trees were gone 
and the garlands were gone and frankly the building was just back to 
normal and yet as I came walking through the building that day I 
immediately found just a need to slow down and to pause and take a pew and 
as I sat in that place I just thought to myself, Lord I wanna remember one 
more time what You’ve done in this place in the past year. I thought about 
the things that have happened in my own life, the incredible privilege 
that I’ve had time and time again and to step to this desk, this sacred 
desk and to preach and teach the Word of God and what a joy it had been so 
many times to extend an invitation and to see people come down these 
aisles and to follow Christ. I thought about how many times I’ve stood at 
the head of one of these aisles and had the joy of taking the hand of a 
man, a woman a little boy, a little girl who were confessing faith in 
Jesus Christ and I just said Lord help me to never get over being thankful 
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for what you’re doing through the power of the gospel and through the 
privilege of serving of You to see people come to know Christ. I thought 
about the fact that I’d been a part of some wonderful events and exciting 
days of worship and I also thought about some tender moments in my life. I 
thought about the fact that in May of last year I was here and I met my 
son right over there as he was going through his graduation commencement 
and then I had the opportunity of a…, handing him his a…, degree, his 
diploma and being a part of that service and what a point of passage that 
was in my life and I thought of a day in July when I was standing on the 
pul…on the platform here getting ready to speak and word came…news came to 
me just that morning of the death of my mom. I thought about so many 
things that have happened in this place and then I thought about the 
special days and about Christmas and I thought about all those things and 
all I could do was just say thank You Lord Jesus for being so good, so 
gracious, so faithful, so kind, thank You for what You’ve done in the life 
and the ministry of Prestonwood and thank You for what You’ve done in my 
life. 
 
But whenever I take time to remember it’s always a challenge to refocus 
and as I sat here looking at this place and thinking about what God would 
do in the days to come I couldn’t help but…but…but to, as though it were, 
in my mind and my heart just start turning the gages and saying Lord bring 
into focus what You wanna do in my life and what You wanna do in this 
church in these days and in the year to come. I thought about our Mission 
Statement. You know we have a Mission Statement as a church? Do you know 
that? It says this: 
 
“The mission of Prestonwood Baptist Church is to glorify God by 
introducing Jesus Christ as Lord to as many people as possible and to 
develop them in Christian living using the most effective means possible 
to impact the world, making a positive difference in this generation.” 
 
And I thought to myself then as I do today that I want my life to be lived 
on mission. I wanna be in alignment with what we’ve committed and agreed 
to do and to be as the church of Jesus Christ in this community and that 
we would be faithful to that mission and I believe it’s always important 
for every minister, for every ministry, for every member to take time to 
focus and refocus again on what it means to be about the mission that God 
has called us to be about as a church, because only to the degree that we 
stay on course on mission will we fulfill God’s purpose and will we 
experience God’s power in our lives. That certainly was the secret of the 
church in the 1st Century. If there was anything that defined the 
significance of the church in the 1st Century, a church that went from a 
group of uneducated, fledgling, weak and vulnerable people to being a 
movement that not only overthrew the Roman Empire, but ultimately 
influenced the world, it was because it was a group of people who had in 
their hearts, as though it were, a re…riveted commitment to the mission of 
Jesus Christ. If you’ll join me in the book of Acts, I’ll let you go ahead 
and go to book…Act…book of Acts chapter 6, but I’m going to begin over in 
chapter 1 because I want you to hear and to see what God was doing in the 
mission of the people of the church. They were people who remembered what 
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Jesus had said to them, who remembered what Jesus had done, who remembered 
what had happened on the cross, who remembered His ascension, but they 
were also ones who were refocusing their lives so that all that they were 
and all that they had would be on mission for God. They’d head the words 
of Jesus in Acts chapter 1 in verse 8 when He said: 
 
“You shall receive power when the Holy Spirit comes upon you; and you 
shall be witnesses to Me in Jerusalem, Judea, Samaria, and to the ends of 
the earth.” 
 
And they so believed and they so embraced that mission of introducing 
people to Christ to being empowered by the Holy Spirit that the Bible 
tells us in Acts chapter 2 in verse 47 that as they went about a…, in 
their daily lives that: 
 
…the Lord was adding to the church daily those who were being saved. 
 
And so in the 2nd chapter of Acts we saw, as though it were, one big move, 
one big wave of many, over 3000 coming to Christ on the day of Pentecost 
and then people were being added to the church daily. Then we continue to 
read in the book of Acts, on over to Acts chapter 4 and when we get in 
Acts chapter 4, in verse 4 we read these words: 
 
Many of those who heard the word believed; and the number of men came to 
be about five thousand. 
 
So the church has gone from just a few to 3000, to 5000 more, about 8000 
people now that are a part of this mighty movement of God and then again 
in that 4th chapter we read…or excuse me in the 5th chapter and verse 14 we 
read: 
 
And the believers were increasing and added to the Lord, and multitudes of 
men and of woman were being saved. 
 
And then in Acts chapter 5, verse 42 it says: 
 
And daily in the temple, and in every house, they did not cease teaching 
and preaching Jesus as the Christ. 
 
This was a church on fire. This was a church that was ablaze. This was a 
church of influence. This was a church with focus and God was doin 
something in the church. But when all these things started happening and 
as God was moving and blessing and working and building and growing the 
church, chapter 6 tells us: 
 
Now in those days, when the number of disciples was multiplied… 
 
I mean just exponentially. 
 
…there arose a complaint against the Hebrews by the Hellenists, because 
their widows were being neglected in the daily distribution. 
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The church was growing. The church was expanding, but the growth was going 
faster in it’s expansion then it was in it’s structure and the ability to 
care for people and the ability to consolidate people and the ability for 
the church to do more than just simply go was simply being forted by 
conflict and confusion on the inside. It’s shouldn’t surprise us, 
certainly we know that Satan’s against us and would do anything on the 
outside or anything on the inside to keep us from being effective in the 
ministry. But this was a legitimate issue. The church existed to proclaim 
the gospel of Christ, but also to teach them to do all things that Jesus 
had commanded and a part of that was being servants to one another and 
sharing and building and consolidating and caring and so the Bible tells 
us in verse 2: 
 
2Then the twelve summoned the multitude and the disciples and said, “It is 
not desirable that we should leave the word of God and serve tables. 
3Therefore, brethren, seek out from among you seven men of good reputation, 
full of the Holy Spirit and wisdom, whom we may appoint over this 
business; 4but we will give ourselves continually to prayer and to the 
ministry of the word.” 5And the saying pleased the whole multitude… 
 
Literally when they said, okay we’ve gotta get a strategy here, we’ve 
gotta come up with a plan, we’ve got a problem, we’re growing and we don’t 
wanna stop the growth, but if we quit preaching and teaching and doing 
what God’s called us to do we’re gonna…we’re gonna injure the…the growth 
pattern of the church, at the same time we’ve gotta have help and so they 
said how bout we get 7 guys, pull em together, let’s empower those guys to 
do the work of the ministry, the…the service that needs to be done and 
everybody said, hey that’s a great idea. Ooo I love that, people were 
lookin for a solution. One of the problems we have in churches, a lot of 
people just look for problems, heh, and it’s easy to find problems. If you 
look for a problem in this church you’re gonna find one. We’ve got plenty 
of problems. But let me tell you what we’re always looking for…solutions 
and God gave the church a solution to the problem and that solution was 
driven by the Holy Spirit and it was in accordance with the mission that 
God has for the church and the ministry that was needed to the people and 
here’s what the Bible says happened it said they sought out the 7 men that 
they might appoint over that business, that they would give themselves to 
the ministry of the word, verse 5: 
 
5The saying pleased the people. And they chose Stephen, a man full of faith 
and the Holy Spirit, and Philip, and Prochorus, and Nicanor, and Timon and 
Parmenas, and Nicolas, a proselyte from Antioch, 6whom they set before the 
apostles; and when they had prayed, they laid their hands on them. 7And the 
word of God spread, and the number of the disciples multiplied greatly in 
Jerusalem, and a great many priests were obedient to the faith. 
 
The church worked, the plan worked, the ministry was accomplished, the 
mission was focused. Who were these 7 men? They were the deacons. They 
were deacons. They were not the apostles, those who had been called to 
preach the word of God, but they were clearly the deacons and in the Bible 
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from what we see patterned in the book of Acts to what we see provided 
instruction specifically in the book of Timothy we see, as though it were, 
that there is a plan where a church is given two significant biblical 
offices, one is that of pastors and the other is that of deacons and… 
< turn tape > …this ministry of deacons was established to relieve 
conflict and to expand ministry, the solution to the care needs of the 
church were to be found in the life and the ministry of the deacons. 
You’ve heard the old adage haven’t you? 
 
Many hands make light work. 
 
Have you ever heard that? Well, that’s exactly what they were doing here. 
They just realized they needed a lot more hands and because many hands 
make light work it was through this process that the ministry of the 
deacons were born and established. Let me just mention several things to 
you and I’m going to be very brief in this. But I just wanna mention to 
you some things that deacons do. What do deacons do? I mean, you know we 
people…what do deacons do? We talk about em this one service of the year 
and you may hear an announcement about a deacon ministry or every now and 
then you may hear a reference, but what do deacons do? Well, let’s just be 
sure we see what the Bible tells us. 
 
#1 Deacons are called to respond to the need of ministry created by 
growth. They are to be those who come along to help to care and to 
consolidate through the growth needs of the church. Now needless to say 
the church of the 1st Century was growing and it was growing like wild, but 
they needed help and God gave deacons to come along side that they might 
respond to the needs of ministry created by growth, growth creates needs. 
Whenever there’s growth there’s gonna be needs and growth increases the 
need of the church and when a church is mission focused and…or mission 
driven and ministry focused it’s gonna be a church that’s gonna have 
people and people are gonna bring needs and that means that the pastors 
are going to need some people to help them meet those needs and that’s why 
God gave the church deacons. It was a model that could grow as needed. It 
was born out of a time of trouble. It was born out of a moment of need and 
in the process of all of this it was as though this began to allow the 
many hands that were needed to make the work…work light. 
 
There’s a second thing about deacons and that is that deacons provide 
support for pastors and ministry to provide a balance in church growth. 
The Bible indicates that the roll of the pastors and the deacons is to be 
that of a partnership. It’s to be a partnership that works together for 
the ministry. In fact we see this blend in Scripture in a number of 
places. In the book of Philippians chapter 1 in verse 1, the Bible says: 
 
Paul and Timothy, bondservants of Jesus Christ, To all the saints in 
Christ Jesus who are in Philippi with the bishops and the deacons: 
 
Have you ever noticed that the 1st verse of the book of Philippians talks 
about bishops and deacons? And then over in the book of 1st Timothy chapter 
3 we read again about the role of the bishop and the role of the deacons. 
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Now you may be thinkin what is a bishop? Well, in the Bible, the word 
bishop simply means overseer. It’s one who is an overseer, someone who is 
given the role and the responsibility of leadership and so from a biblical 
perspective God has called into the church the bishops who are to be 
overseers and the deacons who are to be facilitators and the overseers and 
the facilitators, those who are the teachers and those who are the 
servants are to work together to fulfill the work of the ministry and 
that’s what deacons do, they partner with the pastors and the ministers of 
the church to do that. Now aren’t you glad you know what a bishop is? 
Cause there’s a very prominent pastor in our community who’s know as the 
bishop. But I want you to know there’s not just one church with a bishop 
in Dallas, we have a bishop here at Prestonwood. Did you know that? Bishop 
Graham! [slight congregation laughter] And there’s some other bishops that 
work with him who’ve been called of God and have been equipped and enabled 
for ministry. But you see God has given the church bishops and then God 
has given the church deacons and they are partners together, not only to 
facilitate the growth of the church, but in order to provide balance in 
the growth and strength in the growth so that everything that needs to get 
done can get done together, but the secret to that is that that has to be 
a holy and a healthy spirit of cooperation and not tension and not 
contention. There has to be a spirit of love and of support. Heh! 
 
I heard about a guy up in New York City who lived in a high rise 
apartment. He needed to move a piano and he managed to get it on a dolly 
and he’s tryin to get it, as though it were, out the door, but as he did, 
as he was in the doorway he kept struggling and he couldn’t quite get that 
piano in the right location and finally one of his neighbors came down the 
hall, a guy that was a friend and he said, “Hey can you help me move this 
piano?” And the guy said “Sure!” So he got at one end and the other guy 
got at the other and they were in that doorway and I’m telling you 10 
minutes went by, 15 minutes went by, a half an hour went by, they were 
sweating, they were tired, but that piano was still in the middle of the 
door. Finally the guy who had been movin the piano just wiped his forehead 
and said, “Man I don’t think we’re ever gonna get this piano out of this 
room. The other guy said, “Out, I thought we were tryin to get it in!” 
[congregation laughter] Well, let me tell you we better know what we’re 
tryin to get out, what we’re tryin to get in and what we’re tryin to get 
done and that’s why we need pastors and deacons, so that the pastors can 
do what they’ve been called to do and the deacons can help and it’s the 
cooperative spirit that works together that makes it happen. 
 
The 3rd thing about deacons is that they’re set apart by God to be the 
servant arm of the church. The ministry of the deacons is the ministry of 
enablement; it’s the ministry of enablement. That’s clearly what happened 
here, they were given a part of the business, not the business meeting or 
the business operation, but the business of the church in the ministry to 
the people and they were given the opportunity to be able to care for 
others as an extension of the heart and the life of the pastors who were 
under-shepherds of the Lord Jesus Christ and that’s why we have deacons 
set apart by God for this service to be the service arm of the church. You 
see growth creates need, need demands support, but the support that the 
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deacons bring must be spiritual support through spiritual character and 
spiritual ministry. Isn’t it interesting to notice that the men that were 
called were specifically identified as men of faith and full of the Holy 
Spirit. It doesn’t say they were called because they were gifted at 
serving the tables, though that’s what they did. It says that they were 
gifted in attitude and it was the attitude because of the character that 
was committed to Christ that gave them the aptitude to be able to do 
whatever was needed in the life and the ministry of the church and that’s 
what makes a great deacon. It’s when he has a heart that is full of the 
Holy Spirit and then he’s willing to let God do whatever else needs to be 
done in and through his life and that’s the kind of partnership that we’re 
building here, that’s the kind of ministry that we are about here and 
that’s what we’re seeking to do, is to challenge these men to work along 
side of us in the ministry so that deacons can do what God intends for 
them to do and pastors can do what God intends for them to do and that the 
body of Christ is strong and protected and supported and encouraged 
through the ministry. I love verse 7, don’t miss it, it says: 
 
And the word of the Lord spread, and the number of the disciples 
multiplied greatly in Jerusalem, and a great number of the priest were 
obedient to the faith. 
 
You see when they got the church in harmony and they kept the church in 
focus, not in anyway backing off of it’s mission, but in everyway building 
up it’s ministry, the impact of the church just kept getting stronger and 
greater and better. That’s what we wanna do and be at Prestonwood. God has 
given us growth and our growth has given us need and that need requires a 
lot of support, but the support has got to be done spiritually and yes we 
have a variety of ministries and yes we work together in Bible Fellowship 
units and small groups and teaching and service teams, but we biblically 
function with pastors and deacons partnering together to fulfill what God 
has called and God has ordained for His church. 
 
And so tonight we’re gonna do what they did in the book of Acts. We’re 
gonna bring forward those men who are now joining those who’ve already 
been ordained and we’re going to ordain a group of new deacons tonight. 
We’re gonna do exactly what they did, we’re gonna lay hands on them. 
There’s no power in my hands or any body else’s hands but it’s a symbol of 
setting apart and tonight we’re gonna set apart a group of deacons that 
they may help us to do this work in the ministry. 
 
 
 


